	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 30 October 2007 starting at 7pm


Present:

Councillor D Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, HR Manager and Legal Services Manager.

503

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Mailer, opened the meeting with prayers. 

504

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors R Hargreaves, S Hirst, L Rimmer and G H Sowter.

505

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

506

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

507

DEBATE ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE IN THE RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Mayor welcomed Senior Officers from the East Lancashire Primary Care Trust (PCT):

· David Peat – Chief Executive 

· Cath Galasta – Director of Strategic Commissioning

· David Rogers – Head of Patient and Public Engagement

David Peat opened the debate with a presentation on the East Lancashire PCT.  He reported that life expectancy in Ribble Valley was at or above the national average.  David went on to outline the key health issues for East Lancashire and then looked specifically at Ribble Valley and the particular issues relevant to the communities in the borough.  These health priorities were:

· Obesity;

· Substance misuse (including alcohol);

· Mental health;

· Older people;

· Children and young people.

David outlined service provision for the future which included the investment in extra staff and bringing services nearer to the community.  He also confirmed that the PCT had committed in excess of £50,000 of its partnership funds to projects in the Ribble Valley.

Members then debated and discussed items from the presentation.  Councillor Hilton asked what development plans the PCT had in place for Clitheroe Health Centre and Clitheroe Community Hospital.  Mr Peat confirmed that the Health Centre had recently been refurbished and that the Community Hospital would be improved in the future.  

Councillor Sherras asked a question regarding out of hours care for isolated communities and whether the use of technology could be employed to assist with such care.  Mr Peat confirmed that the PCT had been talking to Airedale PCT to look at what they had done at Settle and their use of remote diagnosis.  He also confirmed that the role of paramedics had been enhanced with additional training and improvement of skills in respect of first stage diagnosis.  

Councillor White asked if work could be done to target youth binge drinking in the Ribble Valley and could the PCT work and support the police in their activities in this area.  Cath Galasta confirmed that the Alternate Campaign had been launched which was targeted at sensible drinking amongst young people.  

Councillor JB Hill then asked a question regarding Primary Commissioning and Mr Peat confirmed that the PCT continued to work closely with practice based commissioners to make improvements in this area.  He also made reference to the MIDAS system which would be rolled out across East Lancashire in the coming years.

Councillor Knox asked the PCT as to what area gave them most concern in relation to Ribble Valley.  Again, Mr Peat responded that at the present time the 18 week target from initial diagnosis to treatment was one of the key targets for the PCT and it was important that community services were robust enough to support that target.  

The Leader, Councillor Ranson, highlighted concerns about reorganisation and how Ribble Valley fitted with East Lancashire in terms of health provision.  He asked if the new PCT would adequately look after the needs of Ribble Valley people.  Mr Peat confirmed that the PCT had a big strategic role to play for East Lancashire but would always focus on areas of need.  

Councillor Alcock asked a question regarding accident and emergency.  Mr Peat confirmed that ambulances which responded to accident and emergency calls were directed from a central control point and the nearest available ambulance would be directed towards a patient.  Equally, that patient would then be taken to the nearest appropriate (and available) hospital for accident and emergency care.  

Councillor Hilton asked if the PCT was looking towards any joint commissioning.  David Peat confirmed that they were working with Social Services for integrated services.  

Finally, Councillor T Hill asked a question regarding patient choice and GP choice and Cath Galasta confirmed that the national policy around choice was that the patient had the choice of provider/hospital rather than choice of consultant.  

The Mayor thanked the representatives from the PCT for a very informative presentation and useful discussion on the work of the PCT in the Ribble Valley.

508

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 4 September 2007 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

509

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

510

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader began by commenting on the recent round of annual party conferences and highlighted the different views expressed by the main political parties on how local government should work.  The Conservatives had made it plain that they wanted devolution to local authorities.  They wanted to abolish the number of unelected and unaccountable guangos that distributed government and EU money and re-establish the elected representatives as the guardians of the people.  The Leader cautioned that local government was changing and that the Council must remain vigilant to try and prevent the complete erosion of District Councils as an elected representative body.  However, this did not mean that change should be resisted.  The Leader recommended that change should be welcomed as a way to provide more efficient and cost effective services to residents.  This would mean that both Members and officers accepting change. 

The Leader reported on a proposal to set up a city development company for Pennine Lancashire.  This company would be in receipt of monies from the NWDA (North West Development Agency).  If this happened the Leader believed that Ribble Valley must be part of such an organisation and use its influence to ensure that monies were distributed to all the people of Pennine Lancashire including the Ribble Valley.  However, it was essential that political control was maintained and therefore accountability retained.  The Leader commented that Lancashire County Council continued to strengthen its powers through local area agreements and the Lancashire Partnership and wanted to ensure that its influence was not depleted.  The Leader reiterated the need to remain vigilant in relating to such developments on the impact of district Councils.  

Waste Collection

The Leader reported that the next phase of the waste collection roll out had been completed on the previous day.  He confirmed that it was likely that there would be some teething troubles as most of the Valley switched over to new rotas and many to new wheelie bins, but urged Members to support the refuse collectors, officers and the contact centre personnel in dealing with queries and problems that would inevitably arise.  

Housing Stock Transfer

The Leader confirmed that the Council was now entering the period of the ballot for the housing stock transfer.  He urged all tenants to use their vote and believed it to be essential that individuals express their views in the ballot box.  The campaigning had stopped and a protocol was that Councillors and officers were not allowed the influence the vote by expressing a view to tenants.  Detailed information had been supplied to tenants and it was now up to them to decide for themselves.  

Car Parking and Litter

The Leader thanked all the people who had contributed to the Clitheroe Parking and Traffic Working Groups during the last couple of months.  At a meeting on 25 October, they had highlighted some areas of concern on priorities and were putting these to the County Council.  A further meeting would be held in November when some firm proposals would be put to Lancashire Local.  The Leader reported that in addition to this, Councillors Knox and Punchard had conducted an investigation into the litter problems in Clitheroe and the conclusion had been that the majority of the litter came from school children and youths.  It was suggested that the Council introduce further campaigns in schools concerning litter in order to ensure that each generation was fully involved in the prevention of litter.  

Housing Localities Benefit

The Leader reported on proposed changes to housing localities benefit.  Officers administering the rental levels for private tenants had reclassified the Ribble Valley as being in a locality which included Blackburn with Darwen and Hyndburn.  This meant that the calculation of the rent on which the housing benefit was calculated would be based on the whole of the locality and therefore this had the effect of reducing the ‘average rent’ for the Ribble Valley and subsequently the amount of housing benefit.  About 300 people were affected and 90% would lose about £500 per annum under proposed arrangements.  Whilst numbers as such were not substantial in overall Ribble Valley terms, the people affected were the most vulnerable sections of the population and the Leader believed it was grossly unfair that they should be penalised at the ‘whim’ of rent officers.  In addition, the likely effect would be that landlords would not be keen to invest in rented accommodation which would make the already acute affordable housing sector even worse.  The Leader confirmed that he had taken the matter up with Nigel Evans MP and Councillor Richard Sherras had raised it with the SPARSE group of local authorities.  He confirmed that he would not let the matter drop and would continue his efforts to bring justice and equality to the Valley’s most vulnerable residents.  

511

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Knox, put three questions to the Leader.  

Firstly, he asked if the Leader could report on the most recent Home Energy Conservation Act data reported for Ribble Valley until March 2006 compared to the 1996 baseline.  The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for his question and presented Councillor Knox with summary information of the Council's progress on the matter and a copy of the Council's tenth Progress Report for the period 1 April 2005 to 31 March 2006.  The overall energy efficiency improvement baseline figure of the Council was 31.1% over a 15 year period.  After 10 years this figure had been reduced to 17.32%.  The Leader suggested that if Councillor Knox required anymore detailed information, he contact Rod Pearce, the Council's Principal Surveyor who had compiled the data.

In a supplementary question Councillor Knox stated that the national average was approximately 19.6% and that the Council was placed tenth in a league table of Lancashire authorities.  He referred to the Council's previous involvement in an energy consortium – Millenergy; he asked that the Leader speak to colleagues in other authorities to revitalise this initiative.  The Leader agreed to do so.

Next Councillor Knox asked the Leader if he could quantify how much time had been spent preparing for the aborted general election.  

The Leader responded that very little officer time had been spent in preparation.  He confirmed that the Chief Executive had met briefly with Diane Rice, Legal Services Manager, to discuss possible working arrangements with colleagues in South Ribble and potential staffing difficulties at polling stations if an election were to be held during the half term week.  

Finally, Councillor Knox pointed out that after visiting the latest ‘news’ page of the Council's website there was a story publicising a Halloween market for 2006.  He asked if the Leader would ensure that practices were put into place to regularly update all stories on the website, particularly those that were time critical.  The Leader was sorry to confirm that Councillor Knox was indeed correct and that the item had now been removed from the website.  He reported that the Chief Executive had investigated the matter and apologised for the oversight.  Subsequently, the Chief Executive had given clear instructions to all service managers and other officers who contributed to the latest ‘news’ page that all entries be updated on a monthly basis.  The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for bringing this to his attention.

512

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Special Policy and Finance Committee – 29 August 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Community Committee – 11 September 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 13 September 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received and congratulations be forwarded to the planning staff for their hard work in putting the planning service in the top quartile of performance.

(iv)
Accounts and Audit Committee – 19 September 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Personnel Committee – 19 September 2007  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Housing Committee – 20 September 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Policy and Finance Committee – 25 September 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 27 September 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Licensing Committee – 4 October 2007 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Planning and Development Committee – 9 October 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 16 October 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xii)
Standards Committee – 17 October 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xiii)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 18 October 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 8.40pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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